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Dear Ms Barker,

Re: Amended Application by A2 Dominion Group/P3Eco (Bicester) Ltd. For development of exemplar phase of NW Bicester Eco Town (10/01780/HYBRID)

Thank you for consulting the Berks, Bucks & Oxon Wildlife Trust (BBOWT) on the above application. As highlighted in our response to the initial application, the Trust would recommend to the Council that this development, in addition to meeting the normal legislative and policy guidelines in relation to biodiversity, should meet the guidelines of the supplement to PPS1 on Eco-towns with regard to biodiversity and green infrastructure. In addition we would recommend that this development should closely address the recommendations of the Eco-town worksheets on biodiversity and green infrastructure published by the TCPA, CLG and Natural England. In light of that guidance available, the Trust submits the following comments.

Summary

We welcome some of the amendments that have been made to the application, including widening of the east-west river corridor, re-routing of footpaths to the edges of the river corridors, inclusion of further above ground SUDS features, further assessment of impact on wintering birds and BAP priority butterflies, and the provision of green roofs on some garages.

Whilst the proposal is unlikely to be significantly detrimental to local biodiversity, it still does not stand out as an exemplar in terms of biodiversity enhancements. The Trusts position is that it should stand out as an exemplar in this regard.
Arrangements for the long term management of green spaces, including identification of a management body, and a process to ensure robust and sustainable community governance, funding, and infrastructure (including social and physical infrastructure such as: ‘Friends of the Eco-town’ groups, meeting places, equipment storage, eco-education centre, etc), have yet to be secured. As a result it is unclear that the measures incorporated for biodiversity will be fully realised and as a result it is uncertain that all the ecological enhancements proposed are likely to be achieved.

Links to the detail of design on later phases of the Eco-town development and some provision of finances for equipment and infrastructure to be provided with later phases will be crucial if the people and biodiversity provisions are to work well. This will need to be addressed from an early stage and it is not clear that this has been successfully achieved at this time

EIA

The Trust previously highlighted that no systematic review of the impact on Local Wildlife Sites had been provided in the EIA. No further information with regard to this has been submitted. It would be standard for such an assessment to be provided as part of an EIA. This should include an assessment of the potential impact on the specific features for which these sites have been selected as being of local value (as documented in the citations for these sites - available from the Thames Valley Environmental Records Centre), and should provide clarity as to how any likely recreational, air pollution or hydrological impacts have been discounted. Impacts of this kind on other designated sites – the nearby SSSI for example – should similarly be addressed.
Wildlife Corridors

The main 60m corridor is a key part of the natural network of habitats within the development. Retaining ecological connectivity along this, and with this, is key. However, the value of this corridor is being eroded by the insertion of the NEAP, civil engineering works (2m gabion retaining walls), the nursery garden, and access to dwellings. 

Lighting will also be likely to have an important negative impact on the value of the corridor for wildlife particularly crepuscular and nocturnal species – including European Protected Species of bat. This corridor – linking with Bure Park and central Bicester is likely to be extremely important for the daily migrations to feeding sites of such species as well as for the daily commute for residents of Bicester and the Eco-town. Roads, pathways, play areas, etc. will all need lighting for reasons of health and safety and this is likely to conflict with the need for a dark corridor for wildlife. A very sensitive design solution would be needed to address this and such a solution would require focussing access routes into a more limited number of crossing points across the corridor than at present proposed. Lighting analysis and design as recommended by the Institution of lighting engineers and the Bat Conservation Trust would then be the next stage in addressing this issue not a substitute for the whole process of re-design.
The redesign of the scheme’s proposed bridges is welcomed but it is likely that they may still represent a potential barrier to daily bat migration. Critically, bridges need to be high enough to allow bats to fly under them even at times of unseasonally high  summer peak precipitation bringing summer floods which will reduce the height under the bridge available for flying bats.

SUDS features can also provide valuable habitat and wildlife corridors. The inclusion of more SUDS features is welcomed, however, more detail at this stage will help ensure that they are manageable in the long-term and also provide the best possible habitats for wildlife. For example permanent and semi-permanent wet features along SUDS schemes will provide much needed habitat for amphibians, dragonflies and damselflies, etc.

Delivery of a ‘net gain in biodiversity’

As we have previously highlighted, it is not clear that a net gain in biodiversity will be delivered. Policy ET 16.1 of the supplement to PPS1 makes it clear that ‘Eco-towns should demonstrate a net gain in local biodiversity’. 

Due to the linear nature of the greenspace, and other pressures for its use, there is limited provision of undisturbed areas for wildlife within the development. Whilst re-routing of paths to the edges of the river corridor will go some way to reducing this, the Trust still does not consider the development to provide a good example of provision of biodiversity enhancements.

The Trust appreciates that the bridges across the river corridor have been redesigned, but their presence still results in the creation of a series of small land management units. This severely limits the manageability of these areas and is unlikely to allow the creation of high quality species rich meadows. Species rich meadow creation would normally require a hay cut and aftermath grazing which would not be practicable with such small areas separated by bridges, roads, footpaths and fencing etc.

Planting plans

Planting plans can be changed at even quite a late stage in the planning process and it is often said that planting plans can be addressed through conditions. However, in an Eco-town, the Trust considers that the principle of planting predominantly native (and hence wildlife friendly) species, in appropriately well designed spaces, with sufficient room for growth and space for management, should be established at an early stage. This is to help ensure that the development sits well in its ecological setting and that the planting maximises opportunities for wildlife. Whilst we have not assessed the whole planting list there are some anomalies – such as the specification of Cistus spp. In the hedgerow planting list and the inclusion of Crocosmia spp. Cistus is not normally included in any list of hedgerow plants and Crocosmia can be invasive of woodland habitats.
Green Infrastructure calculation

It is not clear how the calculations on Green Infrastructure have been carried out. It does not seem that the required 40% figure for the area of Green Infrastructure has yet been reached. Including private gardens and school playing fields in the calculation assumes that they will remain undeveloped in the medium to long-term and this is by no means certain. More green roofs could help with meeting this target but is no substitute for achieving a more modest built footprint wherever possible.

Buffer zones
Buffer zones often become neglected areas devoid of proper management where residents feel no ‘ownership’ and where they are not empowered to address management issues and abuses. Designing buffer zones to ensure that these problems do not occur is essential in an Eco-town.
Post-build site management for people and biodiversity 

The roads and paths cut the central green corridor into small, impractical areas from the point of view of wildlife conservation management.  

Detailed assessment of the requirements of the management of the landscape and ecological habitats should be carried out in the design stage. This will allow the designers to plan spaces that are straightforward to manage in the long-run. A detailed, long-term Landscape and Wildlife Conservation Management Plan, worked up in sufficient detail before a permission will allow the developer, the Council and any other body involved to design out problem areas at this stage. Management objectives and prescriptions worked through now may need to be adjusted throughout the stages of the development but will help in designing-out areas of decline, decay, dumping and other abuses of the development and its setting. 
Additionally, since a management body and mechanisms for funding management work have not yet been secured, it is not clear that the biodiversity benefits resulting from the correct management of existing or created features will be realised. As we stated in our previous response, we would encourage the applicants to consider creative approaches to long term management involving the local community. We had an encouraging meeting with the applicants to discuss the potential for BBOWT to be involved in this aspect and would be happy to pursue this further in order to help secure net gain in biodiversity for the residents and wildlife of the new Eco-town. 
I hope that these comments are useful; should you wish to discuss any of the matters raised, please do not hesitate to get in touch.

Yours faithfully,
Chris Hannington Bsc (HONS) MPhil MLI

Head of Conservation and Education (Oxon)

chrishannington@bbowt.org.uk

